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CHAIR JOHNSON: ... (gavel) ... Good afternoon, Members. The Parks and Economic Development
Committee meeting of March 16,2006, will come to order. We have with us this afternoon from the
Administration, Ms. Lyun Araki-Regan. Corporation Counsel will be on call this afternoon, if you're
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wondering why Corporation Counsel is not here. From the Department of Economic Development at
the State level, we have Mr. Thomas Smyth. We have Diane Dunphy who is in the gallery. And from
Office of Economic Development we also have Mr. Kenneth Yamamura, and then we have from MEO,
Mr. Alfredo Bulosan who is the Project Director in the audience. With us this afternoon, we also have
Members Anderson and Mateo. Ms. Tavares and Mr. Carroll are both excused from the meeting so I
apologize for having just a bare quorum. We have Ms. Pauline Martins who is our staff member and
also Ms. Shelly Espeleta.

PED-8

NOMINATING ADDITIONAL AREAS ON MAUl FOR DESIGNATION AS
ENTERPRISE ZONES (C.C. No. 05-152)
This afternoon, Members, we have on our agenda one item and that is PED-S, which is nominating
additional areas on Maui for designation as enterprise zones. So we are in receipt of County
Communication No. 05-152, from the Economic Development Coordinator, transmitting a proposed
resolution to nominate additional areas on Maui for designation as enterprise zones. And so the purpose
of the revised resolution is to nominate "Greater Maui" (including parts of Wailuku, Kihei, Pukalani,
Makawao, and Puunene) and West Maui for enterprise zone status, pursuant to Chapter 3.80, Maui
County Code.
So, Members, we have individuals who have signed up to testify on this issue in our audience this
afternoon. So, without further ado, I would just ask that people turn off their cell phones or pagers to
vibrate or silent mode. And our first testifier on this subject is Mr. Doug MacCluer and he will be
followed by Mr. Warren Watanabe. And if you could please, Doug, just state your name for the record .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MR. MACCLUER: Good afternoon, Council Members. I just turned off my cell phone. I'm Doug MacCluer.
I'm a farmer. I've been farming on Maui for over 40 years and I've farmed everything from pigs, cows,
chickens, peasants, diversified crops as well as retiring from Maui Pine after almost 40 years. Anyway, I
think this is a wonderful opportunity as our ag changes. We're seeing the decline of planning at Maui
Pine. This gives us an opportunity to have more diversified crops, more diversified farms. This item
increases the land area and I think we're going to see an expansion of our farms. We have the
opportunity to really feed the State. Maui farmers can feed the State if we have the economic incentive
to do it. No farm or farmer is going to stay in business and continue to lose money. This is an incentive
for farmers to farm and I think we need to get our young people and that's why I donate my time to work
with young farmers and try to get them into the business and to have the same love for the land that I do.
Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. MacCluer. Is there any questions for the testifier? Ms.
Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much for being here, Mr. MacCluer. So, you know, you
understand that in order to benefit from this you have to grow your employee base by 10 percent every
year.
MR. MACCLUER: We're working with the Legislature to try and change that from an employee base to a
gross income base. Because really the only way farmers can stay in business is to become more
efficient. And I understand what we're doing but we're working at trying to grow without necessarily
burdening the farmer with a set increase of number employees.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so the ... I guess then the criteria for getting the benefits of the
economic zone based on what you're saying is going to change from growing your employees to
increasing your gross revenue?
MR. MACCLUER: Growing the business. When we look at the most successful diversified farms in this State
I go and look at Larry lefts and I'm amazed on how he's done such a wonderful job. But the way he's
done that is to increase his efficiencies and you know he's now farming almost 5,000 acres. But he
hasn't done it by increasing people. He's done it by increasing efficiencies. And that's getting tractors
at work better or getting coolers that quick cool and sorting machines and optics and all of this sort of
thing. This is really the way ag has to grow to compete with the mainland. Because really all we have is
a shipping differential. And you know, that is a barrier for us farmers. Fertilizer comes in and it's a real
burden for us. So we have to be very efficient and that's our goal.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you have a bill at the Legislature right now or what?
MR. MACCLUER: We're working with the Legislature to do that, yes.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: And you know the name of the bill?
MR. MACCLUER: Warren, do you know that bill?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: It's S. B ....
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Araki-Regan.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Senate Bill 29-85.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: And I have a copy of it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, good. I mean, I totally agree with what you're saying but the thing
that is a little unnerving to me is that you know the real benefit from the economic zone is that the
business doesn't have to pay excise or income tax for a seven-year period.
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MR. MACCLUER: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And to me that's offset by the faet that you know the loss of revenue to
the State is offset by the fact that they are employing more people. In my mind, that seems like a fair
trade. But if you're changing that from an employment criteria to a gross revenue criteria then basically
what you're saying is if we make more money we don't have to pay income or excise tax.
MR. MACCLUER: What we're trying to do is expand the farm acreage. And really that's all where it's all at is
to try and plant more acres of com so we import less and plant more acres of lettuce, and it's utilizing
our land. The one thing that we've ended up with is really an excess of ag land. And so what we want
to do is have our farmers use that land.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: So ...
MR. MACCLUER: And it's very difficult to get labor right now to work on the farms.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MR. MACCLUER: When I was talking to my friend Sylvester Tambago, who I've known for almost 40 years
the other night he was saying he has a very difficult time getting laborers. And Sylvester always used to
be able to get these retired Filipino workers but you know they're getting makule and the young ones
just aren't coming along. So it is tough to get workers right now.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In all aspects of employment on Maui it's a problem.
MR. MACCLUER: It certainly is.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Big problem.
MR. MACCLUER: Particularly farm work.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, I'm assuming you're talking primarily and probably totally about
Upcountry farming?
MR. MACCLUER: Well, I think there's certainly an opportunity on West Maui. You know, if I was 50 years
old, I'd be planting mangoes over there. Lahaina grows the best darn mangoes in the world. And yet,
when I go to the supermarket ...
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: They're from Chile.
MR. MACCLUER: I see the darn things coming from Brazil or some place else and I bought one, man, it's
junk. It's not like Lahaina mangoes. And whenever Wilbur Yee has mangoes, I'm rambling here I'm
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sorry, whenever Wilbur Yee has mangoes I don't give a rip what the price is. I'm going to buy Dr. Yee's
mangoes. We need to support farmers to think that way and the consumers so that they buy mangoes
that are from Lahaina or from here.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, the reason I was asking about Upcountry is my concern for lack of
water for the farmers. And maybe you can give us some insight on the dual line or anything that might
indicate that there's going to be more water available ... because that's a limiting factor too.
MR. MACCLUER: The Upcountry ag line is progressing in "fits and starts" but it has gone a long ways and
we've spent a lot of State and Federal money on it. As I was telling Kenneth and the Mayor, we need to
be working on additional storage. The Kahakapau reservoirs were put in, the two Kahakapau reservoirs
were put in with NRCS help and they are in my Central Maui Soil and Water Conservation District of
which I'm the Chair. But there was provision for, in the original plan for one more reservoir, and really
that's what we need. But when we think that right now our farmers are using domestic treated water the
dual system will replace that. I mean, the farmer will use non-treated water instead of treated water. So
what we need to do is work out a water agreement between the State and the County for Upcountry
water.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Why would the State?
MR. MACCLUER: Because that's a State line.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Uh ... the dual line.
MR. MACCLUER: The dual line is a State line but there is no water agreement presently signed between the
County and the State for an allocation of that water. It breaks my heart to see Upcountry water go to
irrigate grass on some estate when it should be, in my opinion, irrigating a crop. I'm a farmer and I look
at it from a farmer's standpoint. All of those reservoirs Upcountry, all of them were funded through the
USDA and NRCS for ag water. I mean, all of the designs were ... I worked with Elmer back in the '60s
when those systems went in and we just keep increasing our domestic consumption from it and then we
say there's no nuffwater for the farmers. Well, hello.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: They were funded for the purpose of serving ago
MR. MACCLUER: Ag. Because the biggest use was ago
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so just kind of take this down to a, well, I know this is probably not
an easy answer but I'm just trying to get a feel or an idea for when Upcountry farmers might expect to
have the use of more water so that they could actually expand their operations.
MR. MACCLUER: I think part of the problem now is during drought times everybody gets short-changed. But
so far, I mean, the last few years because of the ability to pump from the ditch what's really, the farmers
aren't hurt too badly but the consumer pays through the nose for Upcountry farmers because the farmers
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are being subsidized. The design is ongoing for an expansion of the Piiholo reservoir and I'm working
very hard to encourage people to push the upper line reservoir and I think that, and Kenneth agrees and
Renee at NRCS agrees so I think we'll get that going. When will it happen, we've gotta get money.
And it's nice that the Council of revenues says that we're doing well because it's easier to get money
when we're doing well.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: So you need money to actually get more water?
MR. MACCLUER: I think we're going to need, well, yes, we need money to get more money.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the money would be used specifically to -MR. MACCLUER: Add reservoirs.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --add reservoirs.
MR. MACCLUER: Add storage.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So there's more storage that would allow you to have more water.
MR. MACCLUER: That is correct. Right now, those Upcountry, all of the Upcountry sources are flashy so you
have plenty water in the winter time but very little in the summer. So if we can store it and it's all based
on a formula, there's this pretty cookbook unless we have huge growth Upcountry, they can design a
reservoir that will meet the needs. But there is enough water with storage and I've gone through those
calculations with Doug Toews ofNRCS and Dudley Kubo and we can do it with a little bigger pipe from
the intake to the reservoir and reservoir storage.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So is it a ... is it a safe assumption to say that farmers cannot expand
until they get more water?
MR. MACCLUER: No, I don't necessarily say that's true.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I mean, what's keeping them from expanding right now?
MR. MACCLUER: Primarily economics, labor. That's the big thing.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Lack of labor.
MR. MACCLUER: Lack of labor and lack of financial incentives.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: But they can grow without labor is what you're telling us with this?
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MR. MACCLUER: With capital. If a farmer is making enough money, then a farmer can invest the capital to
improve his efficiencies. But without the money, if you're only living to hand them out, you can't afford
$50,000 piece of equipment that's going to improve your efficiency.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. Okay, thank you, Doug.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Councilmember Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. MacCluer, thank you very much for being here
and I appreciate your, hearing your comments regarding Mr. Jefts who's helped Molokai advance
technologically in farming. I did have the opportunity last year to go to Hermiston, Oregon, where we
really took a look at how high-tech has helped the ag industry. High-tech in terms of exactly what you
mentioned - efficiency vs. the need for more employees to do the job. And I guess you also indicated
when Ms. Anderson asked you the question of whether or not you realized that you needed to increase
the number of employees by 10 percent in the first year. You referenced Senate Bill 2985. 2985 will do
what in terms of addressing that specific requirement?
MR. MACCLUER: It or would you like to answer that, Lynn?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I could.
CHAIR JOHNSON: In fact, if you want to, when we get into actually asking questions of the resource people if
you would mind just saving that. We will get copies of Senate Bill 2985.
MR. MACCLUER: She has it. Basically what it's doing is it's an increasing revenue versus adding employees
thing. And I appreciate your thoughts on that because wherever we're efficient, we are using good land.
And one of the things that we all must think about is protecting good ag land, and building houses on
prime ag land, to me, is a crime because as I always say the last crop planted when it has a roof and
asphalt is never going to be as pretty as the crop that was there before, you know. We ought to protect
that ag land.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MR. MACCLUER: Here I'm giving a speech.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. MacCluer. Madam Chair, I'll wait.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Doug. And I think that we would share, I can't speak for everyone
but I think that at least the Members here share that thought. And next testifier is Warren Watanabe and
he will be followed by Mr. Steve Rose.
MR. WATANABE: Good afternoon, Chair, Chairman Johnson and Members of the Parks and Economic
Development Committee. My name is Warren Watanabe. I'm the President of the Maui County Farm
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Bureau. The Maui County Farm Bureau, on behalf of its farmers and rancher families and
organizations, request your strong support of the resolution nominating additional areas on Maui for
designation as enterprise zones.
Limits to the success of Maui's agriculture include lack of new farmers and lack of value added
enterprises. New farmers face a career that has little income until their crops and ranches are
established. Value added opportunities lie not only with farmers but other entrepreneurs within the
County. Using Maui's agricultural bounty will help stabilize our farm revenues and thereby increasing
farm viability. The Enterprise Zone Program will provide an incentive to encourage individuals to
consider going into these directions. Many capital investment challenges faces our members as they
seek to enter new ventures and the incentives proposed in this bill will be of benefit to them. One of the
most frustrating of circumstances has been cases where preliminary cost estimates are completed but the
delayed span of time needed to obtain necessary approvals from various agencies results in increased
pricing for the project. This means unexpected financing challenges which may make the project no
longer feasible.
We support the proposed waiver of building permit fees along with priority processing of land use
applications and permit. However, priority can mean different things to different people. When one is
waiting for approval what may be a reasonable period of time to a planner or regulator reviewing a
permit can be unteasonable to the applicant. We strongly urge that a time period be defined for the
approval process, once all necessary information is provided. The informational requirements should be
clearly stated and be consistent for all applicants.
In the original proposal, property tax adjustments for the seven-year period were entertained. We urge
reconsideration for inclusion of this item as increases in property value associated with facility
expansion to enhance value added operations might be significant.
This suggestion came from one of our members prior to the last committee meeting. Our farmers have
experienced significant increases in their costs due to fuel price volatility that cannot be passed on to
their customers. Many large users of fuel such as YB (Young Brothers) or the airlines have mechanisms
to request rate adjustments due to increased fuel prices. Our suppliers increase their prices to us due to
increased costs but we as farmers have no mechanism to recover our costs. We urge consideration of a
rebate program for a reasonable portion of the County fuel tax for qualifying entities.
We commend the County of Maui for seeking implementation of these programs that will assist our
farmers and ranchers. We look forward to working with you to implement these programs so greatest
benefit can be derived for all. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Warren. Are there any questions? Thanks very much, Warren. I
appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I have a question.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, Councilmember Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for being here, Mr. Watanabe. How many members do you
have in the Maui County Farm Bureau?
MR. WATANABE: Approximately 180.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: 180 different farmers?
MR. WATANABE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
modified crops?

And of those farmers, how many of them are growing genetically

MR. WATANABE: I would say probably one company.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: One company?
MR. WATANABE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Out of l80? Yet, the Maui County Farm Bureau testified in favor of
genetically modified crops.
MR. WATANABE: That is our national and State and County policy to support all types of agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: I found it very interesting because I was watching a State ... I forget what
committee it was but they were discussing a bill that I guess passed or at least passed at that point to
restrict the expansion of genetically modified crops and specifically the coffee farmers and I think it was
what papaya? No, it wasn't papaya.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Taro.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Taro.
MR WATANABE: Taro.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Yeah, the taro folks. They all came out very much in favor of this bill yet
all the Farm Bureau folks spoke against it and it just seemed like a real conflict that, you know, the
organization that is supposedly representing farmers has a different take than the farmers themselves.
And so the reason I'm bringing that up in the context of this is I would like to know that ... I'd like to
have some assurance that should we give this advantage to farmers in Maui County that we are not
going to be given a boost to the genetically modified organism industry. So you only have one person
under your Farm Bureau that actually grows GMOs?
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MR. WATANABE: I mean, I think we're all aware that, you know, we have a company growing, developing
season with the genetically modified genes. But personally and I think what the Farm Bureau's position
has always been because we're an organization that stands strongly for personal rights and I, as a farmer,
would not accept somebody else telling me what to grow. I think that's the position many of the farmers
take. And that's why I say, we support all types of ago
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I really don't want to get into a debate with you. This is not the
time but I would certainly hope that my neighbor farmer is not growing something that could affect my
crop. I don't think that's a very neighborly thing to do. So you're saying that you only have one
member and that would mean Monsato?
MR. WATANABE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And they grow primarily down in Kihei don't they?
MR. WATANABE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do they grow Upcountry at all?
MR. WATANABE: Not that I'm aware of.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Warren. Mr. Steve Rose will be our next testifier followed by Mr.
Wendell Rich.
MR. ROSE: Aloha, my name is Steve Rose. I'm the Vice President of Marketing of Surfing Goat Dairy. And I
come down to testify on behalf of the enterprise zone. Mr. Kafsack was going to try and come down but
he's waiting for the Food Channel to come and do a video.
Surfing Goat Dairy is probably one of Maui's fastest growing farms. We had a 35 percent increase in
the past two years, and we're hoping we're setting a model for a new type of farming on the island, one
that includes openness to the visitor and a lot of added value products. The enterprise zone would be a
big plus not so much for our own needs but for other farmers starting to follow the same model as the
start up stages. And also as past Chair in Made in Maui there are many small producers basically
Upcountry making jams, jellies and products like that. And these are the people that need to add one
employee. These are the ones who would benefit most. The County is also talking about that once the
enterprise zone is passed, there would be other benefits that the County could apply through the
enterprise zone. And these benefits, I think, would be very, very helpful especially for the small farmer
and for our farm too. We'll be expanding and planning a new projeet and hiring a lot of employees so
any slight advantage. Just as an example, there's some comment about cost of production. We just
recalculated our cost of cheese production. On the mainland, the average California dairy produces a
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pound of goat chev for $7.00 a pound. Our cost for Maui is 19. It does put us in a competitive
disadvantage on the marketplace. So any tax breaks, rebates or anything that we can gain to get more
into the marketplace and make the playing field a lot even would be most appreciated. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, thank you very much, Steve. Question? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, so why is it that much more expensive? I mean, it's to produce it,
not to ...
MR. ROSE: Well, a bale of hay at the California exchange is $7.00. By the time it gets put into our locker at
the farm, it's $24.50 and Matson just raised the rates of shipping again.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: All the hay that you use comes from the mainland?
MR. ROSE: There's no hay growing in Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: And why is that?
MR. ROSE: I don't know the history. Probably Warren can give more of the history to it but land is expensive.
You go out to California you can run a tractor on a huge flat field. We don't have those big flat fields
here for any tractors. And hay production is probably the least.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, we do but they're all covered with cane.
MR. ROSE: But cane production is very little profit. Hay production unless you do have a massive scale. And
we can't even import larger amounts of hay because of Maui's climate. If we had a container of hay, it
would rot before we could use it. We literally have to have our hay delivered twice a week from the feed
store to keep it fresh for the goats.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: I see.
MR. ROSE: The organic mix we use also comes from the mainland - our com, barley and oats, and you know,
the shipping charges went up on that 15 percent more. Every box, every bottle that we put the cheese in
to send back to the mainland has to be shipped in here so we paid double shipping on every single bottle
we put our cheese in and on and on and on. Those costs really add up. Even packaging, I mean, we
found these great foam coolers that are collapsible and eco-friendly and everything and wonderful.
... (end a/tape, start lB @ 2:03 p.rn.). .. And they're about $3.00 a piece in Illinois and about $3.00
more to get them here per container. So we can't even bring those into the island. We have to use the
old foam style containers that we get in Oahu. So, again, any advantage that we can get would be much
appreciated on the farm and even for the small business person.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And so, did you folks open another operation on the West side?
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MR. ROSE: We are in the current negotiating and planning stages of a large area.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And where will that be?
MR. ROSE: We're still seeking the right piece of land to put the project on. We've had a little setback with the
original negotiations so we're hoping to have a meeting with Maui Land & Pine soon to see if they have
an available piece ofland.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And are you checking to see that it might be in the enterprise zone?
MR. ROSE: That would help. Ifthe whole island is in the enterprise zone, it would be easy. Again, I'm not to .
. . a little more up on the subject. I was called at the last minute to come and testify so I don't know all
the facts.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. ROSE: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Steve. Any further questions? Seeing none. Thank you very
much, Steve. Next, we have Mr. Wendell Rich and he will be followed by Ms. Teena Rasmassen.
MR. RICH: Hello, Madam Chairman and Council Members. My name is Wendell Rich. I'm a resident of
Upcountry. And my background is that I farmed on the mainland for 15 years prior to coming over to
Maui to be part of a farming organization here. I'm testifying today on behalf of the Maui County Farm
Bureau. The Farm Bureau has always near and dear to my heart. When I moved here I was a County
President just as Warren is.
We feel that the enterprise zones can be highly beneficial by fostering a positive economic environment
in areas where business investment and employment is needed and desired. They can enhance longterm, economic stability, help encourage small businesses and enterprises and create opportunities for
job growth. Maui's farmers, including many small or family companies could greatly benefit by the
proposed enterprise zones, which can help the long-time future of Maui's agricultural industry which is
important for our local economy as well as our rural environment that we enjoy.
Furthermore, a strong economy also has a ripple effect. Highly healthy businesses are good customers
for other businesses that provides supplies and services and stable well paying jobs tend to reduce
undesirable social consequences that often go hand-in-hand with poor economic conditions.
We appreciate and applaud your ongoing efforts to support a healthy, positive economy and economic
environment for Maui County and we ask for your support on this resolution. Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions? Thank you very much for coming, Mr.
Rich. Ms. Teena Rasmussen and she will be followed by our final testifier Ms. Jeanne Skog.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Aloha, Madam Chair and Committee Members. I'm here today as a farmer myself and
co-owner of Paradise Flower Farms in Kula. And also as my role as chairperson of the Agri-Business
Development Corporation of Hawaii, which is under the State of Hawaii. I'm here to testify of course in
favor of the enterprise zone resolution that you have in front of you today. Farming as an industry in
Hawaii, has tremendous challenges, and you've heard some of them from our previous testifiers. In a
post 911 world, we have our seen our cost to do business escalate greatly because of shipping, security
fees, fuel cost increases that have impacted everything that we buy and everything that we ship out. We
have a much higher cost of labor than our mainland counter parts. We've had huge increases in medical
insurance and many other costs that we just try to absorb in our businesses on a daily basis. It has
escalated faster than I have ever seen in the 30 years that we have been farming here on Maui. And at
the same time the costs are escalating, land around our farms is being developed into housing at
alarming rates. Farmers every year are faced with the decision - do I keep farming or do I sell my land
and quit? So for a farm to continue in today's market in Hawaii, we have got to change. We have to
grow, we have to consolidate, we have to find niche markets and we have to move into value added
areas that will make our farm products more valuable. The benefits of this enterprise zone will allow for
some tax relief at the State and County level, a streamline permit process, access to community
development grants, all of which I feel will go a long way to helping farmers make that leap to change
and grow their businesses rather than just sell their land and quit. And I think anything that this
enterprise zone can bring with it will be ... I like the additions that the Farm Bureau came up with and I
would urge you to look at those. But any, any form of this resolution is only going to help farming in
Hawaii.
I wanted to speak briefly because the issue of water came up. We farm in the Kula Ag Park. We have
plenty of water but our expansion plans what we want to undertake are actually in the value added area.
And so, you can benefit agriculture with not actually necessarily having to add more acreage or maybe
they will add more acreage. We're hoping that our value added products will create a demand for us to
add more acreage.
MS. ESPELETA: Three minutes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And we have the acreage and we have the water there at the Kula Ag Park so that is not an
issue. If I might, just finish. The last point I want to make about water is we feel the benefit to this
County in keeping the farmers and giving them an ag rate for water is we are keeping the open space
open. We are keeping the slopes of Haleakala and the slopes of the valley green. And when we put a
cup of water in the ground, we produce something from it. It doesn't just go down a drain hole. So we
feel that we are not being subsidized as Doug MacCluer, my friend and farmer friend said, I do not
believe that farmers are being subsidized in their water. We are producing something and we are
providing value to this County.
I would urge today that you please pass this bill out of Committee today. It's been deferred once.
MS. ESPELETA: Four minutes.

- 13 -

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

March 16,2006

MS. RASMUSSEN: You will lose an opportunity, I feel, for at least a year if you don't pass it out today. The
State of Hawaii has a concurrent bill going through the Legislature right now which will be decided very
shortly. And if the two converge at approximately the same time, which could happen, we will be ready
to start with this. And those of us that are just holding our breath and waiting for this to happen because
we desperately need it, we want to keep farming. I want my kids to be able to come back and work on
our family farm. I don't want to sell our land. We love what we do. So, that's what I leave you with. I
would urge you to pass it out of committee today.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Teena. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Thank you very much for coming down today, Ms. Rasmussen. You said
that this would give you, this enterprise zone, would give you breaks and State and County taxes. I
don't understand how you get a break from County taxes? It's my understanding that the break comes
from the excise and income tax, which are State taxes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I think that if I read the initial document on the bill that the County, and it may have to
come with subsequent Council approval, but the County does have latitude to help with the property tax
for the farms.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, do you get that under enterprise zones?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes. Is that correct?
MS. ARAKAI-REGAN: It's not in the proposed resolution.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, it's not in the resolution. Okay.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: If, however, the Council wishes to, they could do so at a later time or amend the
resolution. But it's in the enabling ordinance but it's not something that we're providing at this time.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. So it's in the Hawaii ordinance so you have the latitude to do that but they don't
have it on their desk. Okay, I understand now. The other thing that we can take advantage of is a lower
unemployment rate tax at a State level. Unemployment insurance rate, is that also part of this bill, Mr.
Smyth, yes. So that's also a benefit that the farms will be able to take advantage of. The general excise
tax and the general excise tax for construction projects there is an access to the Community
Development Grants available because then you kind of take precedent over other classes of people that
might apply. So there's several levels of opportunity that be helpful.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So would you be looking at increasing the number of employees that you
have?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, the particular venture that we are looking to do, we are going to both increase the
amount of employees as well as gross revenue.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Teena.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thanks for coming ... getting away from your farm operation. Our last testifier is Ms.
Jeanne Skog. Is there anyone else in the audience wishing to testify? Seeing no one raise their hand,
following Ms. Skog we will close public testimony.
MS. SKOG: Good afternoon. I'm Jeanne Skog, President and CEO of the Maui Economic Development
Board. I guess part of what I'm sharing today has been stated by others but I did want to re-emphasize
it. I mean, overall this kind of a proposal is really about sending a message. And it's sending a message
about a community being serious about investing and fostering in business. There's no one silver bullet
that's going to make a business set up or not. We've been doing a lot of work in the tech area obviously
with prospects and it's from, you know, multi national type of companies to very small start ups. And
basically prospects all have different needs. They just do. And so the real answer is to create a menu of
ways that you can help a company set up here, expand here or whatever the case may be and create that
climate where they feel they're going to be able to succeed with their dreams here. So this, to me, is
another item on the menu. You never know what is going to be the tipping point in a business making
their decision. And, you know, having this other piece in that arsenal so to speak you know that could
be the one that, that makes the community decide, okay, I really like what's going on here. It sounds
like we're going to get a lot of support, et cetera. So I think that's an important thing.
I think that menu should include everything from tax credits, reasonable tax credits, support for R&D
types of activities, et cetera. But it is a menu that I think is an answer. I do have a suggestion that
perhaps and maybe it is built into this kind of an activity already but that there you know of course you
know some way to evaluate the success of this in three years, five years, whatever the point is so that, if
anything, you might look at strengthening the initiative or filling gaps that might have been an initiative
or whatever the case may be and then of course look at how to publicize it because even in the, when the
high technology tax credits went through one of the things that the State and local organizations we're
dealing with is making sure that word got out. And once the word got out, tons of companies did take
advantage of it. So if you've got, you know, some competitive advantage certainly you want to
publicize the heck out of it. So those are the two points.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Ms. Skog. Any questions? Thanks very much for being here,
Jeanne.

. .. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Since public testimony is now closed, I would allow you, Mr. Mateo, to just ask your
question then of Ms. Araki-Regan and we'll have some opening comments from Ms. Araki-Regan as
well.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, I believe Ms. Regan [sic} was going to comment on it in a prior
comment when Ms. Anderson asked her question so I will just leave my question for now and just have
the Department go ahead and go through her presentation.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much. That's very gracious. Ms. Araki-Regan, I just allow you to
give your thoughts on the passage of this bill today and then offer any comments in regard to any
questions that have been raised.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Okay, great. Thank you. Thank you, Council member and Chair Johnson for allowing
us to resume discussion on this matter once again as well as thank you to Mr. Smyth and Ms. Dunphy
for coming all the way from Oahu to be present for today's hearing. And with me also, as Chair Johnson
mentioned, we have agricultural specialist Kenneth Yamamura to answer any questions you may have.
And as I indicated in the Viewpoint that was published in The Maui News yesterday, government and
businesses should not be content or complacent during good economic times. We need to continuously
work on ways and develop that menu that Ms. Skog mentioned to sustain a strong economy when we
have the resources to do so in order to ensure long term sustainability.
The approval of the Administration's proposed legislation would certainly help as the Enterprise Zone
Program is intended to stimulate business activity and employment. The passage of the legislation
before you would authorize the State to provide general excise tax credits to encourage specific types of
businesses to relocate to a continued doing business in the designated enterprise zones. The increase
corporate investment, job opportunities, improved employment opportunities especially among low
income and disadvantaged job seekers and increased tax revenues that otherwise might not be, might not
have located or remained in a given location as well as increased community cash flow when employees
spend their wages in our community.
While we have three existing enterprise zones before you is the resolution to add as Councilmember
Johnson mentioned to add parts of West Maui, Wailuku, Kihei, Pukalani, Makawao, and Puunene and
Kahului into the mix. The areas are clearly identified in yellow on this map I believe I shared with all of
you previously.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Staff can pass the map around. (NOTE: Ms. Espeleta passed the map around.)
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: This proposed resolution will also greatly assist our agricultural prosperity, encouraging
new agricultural entrepreneurial investment, expand existing agricultural industries, and help create
incentives for ag industries to invest in long lasting businesses vital to our local economy. This would
be especially so if Senate Bill 2985 as I previously mentioned is passed. S.B. 2985 would allow
agricultural businesses to qualify for enterprise zone benefits. If they increase their annual gross
revenues by 2 percent in the first year of their participation and maintain a higher level of employment
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or gross revenues during each subsequent taxable year. So, you know, if S.B. 2985 isn't passed, which
only specifically rates to agricultural industries in order for any type of qualifying businesses to qualify
for this general excise tax exemption and other benefits, they would have to meet the increase in hiring
employees by 10 percent.
Now, if 2985 is passed, which I said only relates to agricultural businesses, the businesses would qualify
for these exemptions if, like I said, they meet the annual gross requirements instead of the annual fulltime employee requirements. Also, they would ... this 2985 would allow agricultural businesses to
remain eligible for tax incentives in the event of forced measure. So in case there's a hurricane or a tidal
wave and their lands are destroyed, their crop is destroyed for whatever reason, they're still eligible for
the tax inccntives during that period of time that they've suffered from this type of loss of crop.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ag only?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Ag only. So 2985 doesn't relate to all qualifying businesses. It only relates to
agriculture and the whole purpose is to encourage agricultural businesses who are confronted with
special challenges as Ms. Rasmussen mentioned and many other testifiers mentioned. They're subject to
so many different challenges that the Legislature and those who are actively in support of this Senate
Bill 2985 want to designate specific, I guess, exceptions for agricultural businesses which I know that
the Administration is strongly advocating for the approval of this. And in talking with Mr. Smyth and
following 2985 we're pretty hopeful that it will pass. So it's critical that you know that this pass for the
agricultural businesses but at the same time this will not matter if the resolution before you does not
pass. And we humbly ask from the Administration's standpoint, we humbly ask that you approve it
today.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Araki-Regan. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I think because a little bit ago the only
testimonies we've received were testimonies from the farming community. The reference to this bill
were specific to the farming community. So what we've been talking about today has been essentially
the farming community. But the reality is, the enterprise zone is in fact with a larger scope. Will you,
for the sake of the viewing audience, expound on those, just recognize those businesses that are eligible
to participate -MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --in benefits just for the sake of the total information please.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure. On the second page of the resolution allow me to just list or mention the types of
industries or activities that this Enterprise Zone Program would help to stimulate. As you know,
agricultural production processing, in addition, we have manufacturing, telecommunication switching
and delivery, information technology, design and production, medical research, clinical trials and telemedicine, international training programs, bio-technology, research development production or sales,
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repair maintenance of assisted technology equipment, certain types of call centers, and wind energy
production. So, and this list was not developed by the County. None of the counties developed this
laundry list of activities. It's been determined by the State Legislature and we're just ... in order to
create as much types of businesses and diversify our economy, we're supporting this entire list that the
State has provided.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Araki-Regan. And I would like to give an opportunity since Mr. Smyth
has corne all the way from Oahu to just share any thoughts or any, in fact, Members, you do have
documentation in your binder that if you had any questions about any of the businesses that are currently
receiving these services either he or Ms. Araki-Regan could also answer that. But I'd like to give you an
opportunity, Mr. Smyth, to just offer your thoughts.
MR. SMYTH: Thank you. Thank you, Chair. And yes, thank you for the opportunity to be here. It's a bit drier
than it is on Oahu right now speaking of water. But I would like to comment on a couple of things that
some of the testifiers so very well expressed. First of all, let me make it clear on the income tax because
that has been discussed quite a bit. In addition to the general excise tax exemption and most of those
who are eligible based on Ms. Araki-Regan's list are half percent general excise tax payers. There are
very few among those that may sell at the 4 percent level. But most, including the farmers, are half
percent sellers as wholesalers or producers or manufacturers. So the tax revenue issue is based on that
sort of number, not the 4 percent number that we're more used to paying.
For the income tax, there are two types of income tax credits and both of these are non-refundable, that
is, you must owe tax in some amount before you get any credit against that amount. So let's say that
you owe $10,000 in tax and then your fifth year of the seven years you're going to have a 40 percent tax
credit against that amount. Now, if you were more profitable and owed more tax you would get a bigger
tax break but you would also pay more tax in the 60 percent that isn't credited. So it rises and falls with
the amount of tax but only when you owe tax.
It was also mentioned I think Ms. Rasmussen mentioned the unemployment insurance. Because
unemployment insurance is a federal program, the State is not able to refund to a business for any reason
unemployment insurance premiums. So what we're doing in this case beeause we're asking businesses
to inerease their work force and, therefore, increase their unemployment insurance and it is fairly high
although hopefully legislation that we're supporting will lower it for at least the next couple of years is
relatively high now. The business will be able to get an income tax break against the unemployment
insurance premiums pay. Say a company paid $5,000 in unemployment insurance and then in their fifth
year they'd get a 40 percent credit against that. Now, as they grow their work force, their
unemployment insurance goes up and their credit percentage goes down. So, in the long run, the added
eost of workers is moderated somewhat. We're saying, hire more people to meet the enterprise zone tax
credits. And they say, wait, that costs more because I've got to do these fringe benefits. We say, we'll
give you a little bit of help with that. But again, in both cases, the tax credit only applies to taxes that
are owed. There's no subsidy, there's no refundable tax credit that you get money when you didn't put
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any in. So I think that's an important difference in this program as compared to some other type of
incentive programs that the State has.
\

In regard to the property tax, it mentioned in the State law it allows the Counties to determine for
themselves homerule is very important to us which benefits of a number of kinds, there are about a half
a dozen listed in the State law a County may choose to give. And it sets out the procedure that they can
give them in whatever mention they choose whenever they choose. So for instance, you may have an
enterprise zone that's primarily agriculture and you're not going to give a permitting approval. Whereas
in something else in bio-technology maybe permitting approval is more important. So there's a lot of
flexibility allowed to the County. In the County's enabling ordinance, which was passed a number of
years ago, in fact, Maui was the first County to adopt an enabling ordinance following on to the State's
legislation. The County is able to give property tax breaks as they determine, when they determine, for
however long they determine to whichever types of businesses they determine. The Administration has
chosen in this instance not to offer the property tax in this particular resolution because that's the vehicle
by which that is announced, given it is in enabling ordinance because obviously doing something with
property taxes is an ordinance element not a resolution element. I would say that Oahu and the Big
Island do give slight property tax breaks. But all they do is give a break on the increment. So if I'm
paying "x" dollars of property tax and now I add to my property value, I build a building or something
of that nature, my property tax goes up I get a break on the amount it went up -- two years on Oahu and
three years on the Big Island, only the differential in the property tax. Now not that it went up because
of the assessment. It went up because the property itself changed. Again, we're asking businesses to
grow their businesses, they have to add more workers, may have to add more space for those workers.
This reduces the penalty of doing that in relation to the property tax for a very short period of time.
Similarly with building permit fees and that sort of thing. All of this is to allow those businesses to add
to their work force at a less painful level than if they had to pay all of those fees and taxes associated
with expanding their business, and again, for a very short period of time.
I would also mention because it was brought up about evaluation. We're required under the State law to
submit a report to the Governor, not to the Legislature ironically but that's just the way it's worded
describing how the program worked over the calendar year. We use calendar year rather than fiscal year
because most of our businesses are paying calendar year taxes and they don't tell us how they've done
until December or January. And Ms. Dunphy is just completing that around for this past year. So we're
be sending a report to the Governor and you'll have a copy of it which points out several things - how
many businesses are enrolled, how many employees they've hired, and what is the tax cost per
employee. And I believe you have some of this data already for Maui County and we're just compiling
it now for the rest of the State. So there is a very strict evaluation process. And I would also point out
as a, as a certified economic developer, I work with my cohorts in other states and they've long liked our
program for two major reasons. One is, that you must perform the action - add the work force, later
perhaps grow the revenue before you get the tax credit, not afterwards. And then we have to go back
and get it if you didn't make the goal that you set for yourself. This is a very important element in tax
incentive concepts, if you will, that they perform this. And if for some reason the business does not add
to the work force or make the revenue growth in the case of farmers when the legislation passes, then
they owe the taxes through the regular tax system. There's no extra cost associated with that. So it's a
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very efficient program. It's a fair program. All the businesses that are participating some 250
companies statewide, many of whom have grown the seven years already have found this to be a very
easy to work with program. They're not all happy that they didn't make it each year but they understand
that. That's part of the risk of choosing to participate that you expect to meet your work force growth
and get the tax breaks. And I think is a fair and equitable program. It's also important to remember that
as the revenues of the farmers grow or as their work force grows, there are other tax values that come
out of that. For instance, as work force is higher, they pay income tax. As the company has more
money they buy more things and pay general excise tax. And the companies they buy from pay more
income tax. And so there is a definite ripple effect from this growth component that's in the program,
whether they be farmers or bio-technology companies such as Ms. Skog would like to see grow over on
the other side of the island at the Tech Park. So we think that this is all-in-all it's a low cost to
administer program both at the County and the State level. The reporting is done by the individual
businesses on a self-honor system such as their taxes are filed. We require no audits or other ... (end of
tape, start 2A @ 2:34 p.rn.). .. and the Tax Department understands this and they have not gone after
anybody. I'm sure that some of our businesses have been audited but they might have been audited
anyway. And we think that it's a very fair and efficient program and it has achieved its purpose in many
instances. We do feel strongly and it was at our suggestion that this alternate method for farmers be
implemented because we recognize that small farmers, and this was before there was a farm labor
shortage, small farmers had difficulty holding their work force. They're either seasonal or they've
gotten more efficient and they simply can harvest better because they have some new equipment. They
don't need as many workers as they did before. So that perhaps is not the best measure of their success.
Their growth and revenue is a good measure. And so that's why we allow that alternate method.
I would also mention that each year at the end of their tax year when a business files what we call an end
of year report and generally this is in the period right now before the taxes are due but sometimes it
comes mid-year, they include both their revenue and their work force numbers in the report that they're
already submitting. So the farmer will do nothing different than they do now. They will send the report
in, we'll look at it, analyze it, if they haven't made a growth in work force, we'll look at their revenue.
It's an automatic roll over to the other measure. So it's going to be very, very easy for the farmer to
comply with this even though it sounds a little bit complicated some times too ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can I interrupt you for a second?
MR. SMYTH: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're saying that it will automatically roll over to the revenue side that
is if this bill passes? Or does that ...
MR. SMYTH: That's correct, yes, ma'am, if the Senate bill passes ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But currently that's not the case?
MR. SMYTH: No, that's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Alright, thank you.
MR. SMYTH: Now I was just going to discuss the bill a little bit. Ms. Araki-Regan went through the details of
it. The bill was heard last year and went all the way to conference with general agreement. There was
some language issues that had to be straightened out. We worked very closely with the State Farm
Bureau and the County Farm Bureau testified as well in favor of this. There was some difficulty with
the Tax Department's revenue estimate because they were looking at an earlier version of the bill which
was somewhat different. So the Legislature said, wait a minute, we're confused here and they didn't
pass it out of the Conference.
Two new bills were introduced this year which reflected the language of that end version bill, that
Conference draft bill that was through the first session. So, it's been widely heard in the Legislature.
Both houses this year heard and favorably accepted the bill in the subject committee, Economic
Development, and in the Agriculture Committee. And as they are often like to do, they passed only one
bill over to the other House rather than both of them crossing over because they're essentially the same.
So the Senate Bill will be heard by the House, who's already heard their own bill and agreed with it. So
we expect no difficulty in that happening and we should know by the middle of next week where we are
with that. And as one of the testifiers mentioned, the coincidence of that bill being passed and signing
into law effective upon its approval, there's no delay in it going into effect, will coincide hopefully with
the passage of these resolutions and the Mayor's request to the Governor to designate these new zones.
So, I think we'll be able then to lead into my last point, ifI might, about marketing and sales. And we
will be working very closely with the County using our assets. We have some funding for this purpose
to both on our website and through printed materials and any other help that we can provide to help in
marketing ... marketing in two ways. One is to get the word out to everyone and then help them with
the application process and that sort of thing as it goes along. And I would also mention that you can
apply online. It's a very straight forward program and we're automating that process even more.
So we think that this will be a very timely passage and designation of these new zones. And it will
particularly help the many small farmers because most of our businesses in the Enterprise Zone
Program, of the 250 businesses, I would think we may only have about half a dozen that have over 200
employees. Almost all ofthem are very small, typically in the 10 to 15 to 20 employee count and I think
many of the farmers will be in the same situation. Thank you for the opportunity to comment.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Smyth. And I just would like to give an opportunity to Mr.
Yamamura, ifhe would like to say anything and then I'll open it up for questions.
MR. YAMAMURA: I'd like to address Councilmember Anderson's comments about the GMO. My
understanding is there was research at the University of Hawaii Manoa concerning GMO on taro. There
was some criticism for the research and my understanding is the agreement has been signed that they
will not pursue any more of that type of research. Dr. John Cho who is based at the Kula experimental
station has been doing traditional classes for taro. And so that I think will continue. But unfortunately
his position may ... he will retire I believe within this year. So that's my understanding about that.
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There won't be any more GMO research on taro. And I don't believe there was anything being done for
coffee.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: And they wanted to make sure there was none done.
CHAIR JOHNSON: A preemptive strike if you will. Members, do you have questions of any of our resource
people at this time?
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: I hope so.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I hope so, too.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: First of all ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Anderson, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: This bill, you know, it's very disturbing, Madam Chairman. This is a very
complex issue and if this bill was floated last year and you knew it was going to be floated again this
year, why was this not brought up at the last meeting? The fact that ... because this changes the whole
scope of this in that the last time we were told it was all about growing the employees and giving low
income people job opportunities. And now, we're being told that, that's really not the incentive. The
incentive is if you grow your revenues you're going to get the break. So, I, frankly, don't have time to
listen to what the presentation is and to read this bill at the same time, Madam Chair, yet we're being
asked to make a decision today. So, I need more information about this bill. And will this be applied to
all ag operations or only small farmers?
MR. SMYTH: It will apply to all, Council member.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So it would apply to HC&S too?
MR. SMYTH: HC&S is not enrolled in the enterprise zone business and will not be.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, how do you know that? They're not in the enterprise zone yet. And
if we pass this, they would be.
MR. SMYTH: They would have greatly difficulty corporately qualifying.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Why?
MR. SMYTH: Because they do a number of other things that are not agricultural. And I didn't go into it but
one of the criteria is that more than 50 percent of your revenue corne from eligible activities in
designated enterprise zones. And many large companies are spread out enough or do different things
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such that they wouldn't qualify for that. So we have no large businesses. Mr. Jefts' fann is one of the
largest farms along with the Aloun farms, one of the largest that we have.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, I just ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Just let him finish, please.
MR. SMYTH: So the other thing I would mention is when we were before the Council last time, it was
November, these bills had not been introduced this year and we were not at all confident that the
Council, I'm sorry, the Conference draft bill which was not passed out, would be heard again. So we
were not in any position to talk about bills that hadn't been introduced yet because these bills that were Senate Bill 2985 and the other bill in the House were introduced by legislators, not by the State
Administration.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I just wanted to add that in my letter to Council ... Parks and Economic Development
Committee Jo Anne Johnson, I did specifically make reference to Senate Bill 2985, and basically went
into detail as to what 2985 was about and if 2985 was approved what the effect would be ... specifically
for agricultural businesses. So it wasn't like I was hiding something. It's clearly stated in my memo.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What bill is that?
CHAIR JOHNSON: The memorandum is dated March 8, 2006 and that was transmitted to our committee from
Economic Development in response ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is that the one you're talking about?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: March 8th.
CHAIR JOHNSON: March 8th.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: There's two letters dated March 8th.
CHAIR JOHNSON: The Chair also and perhaps I was the one that was remiss in not advising you because
when this was initially discussed with both my staff for Council Services as well as Ms. Araki-Regan,
there was mention of the possibility that this other criteria might be used and it was my choice at that
time. I said, well, has the bill actually been introduced because if we're looking at something that's not
got any chance of passage let's just focus on what's reality and not deal with speculation so that was my
choice. But I was made aware of the fact prior to this that, that was the case and the rest ... even though
it's a bill that may change some of the I guess criteria in tenns of agriculture and only agriculture I really
feel that at this point in time it's really important to not get drawn off sides by that particular component.
It may not pass either. There's no guarantee that it will one way or the other since the Legislature many
times does things for reasons that we have no way of knowing why they do them or when they do them.
But I do appreciate the fact that we've got the infonnation here. And are there any other questions, Ms.
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Anderson, or do you, would you like some time and if Mr. Mateo has any questions, if you would like
time to read the bill? We can take a ten-minute recess, Members, because we've been going for awhile.
In faet, if it would help, I'll give a IS-minute recess, and that way you should have enough time to take
care of your personal needs. Is that alright, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, so we'll be in recess, until three o'clock. Recess •... (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

2:45 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:04 p.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON: ... (gavel) ... The committee meeting of Parks and Economic Development will please
reconvene. I'd like to also recognize the presence of Councilmember Carroll to the meeting. And
before we had the recess it was Ms. Anderson that had the floor and we were going through some
questions. Do you have anything right now, Ms. Anderson, or you're still looking through materials?
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Uh, yeah, I have some questions, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Just proceed, please.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, according to the Code here, once we approve this it goes to the State
in a fonn of an application, and then it's the Governor's option. And can the Governor change any of
these areas?
MR. SMYTH: No, Council woman. The Governor can approve or disapprove but cannot change. In ... some
26 applications have been made because we have 19 zones with some of them modified. Only one was
declined and it was resubmitted in Honolulu because of some boundary issues that weren't clear. It was
more of a technical objection. Three governors, including this governor have approved these without
much difficulty. It takes us about a week or so to have that approved. And I guess somewhat ironically,
Governor Lingle, was mayor when Molokai and Hana and Lanai were designated. So compared to all
the other governors before her, she's very much more familiar with this program.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just want to say on the onset that I'm fully in support of giving the
enterprise zones to farmers. That I have no issue with that at all. So I just want to make that clear
because the statements or questions I may be making have nothing to do with the farmers. And I would
note that HC&S has indicated in a letter to us attached to Ms. Araki-Regan's letter that they would
should this SB-CHAIR JOHNSON: 2985.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --2985 bill pass that they would utilize the enterprise zone for crop
diversification, I guess I'm looking at bio-fuel crops, which of course I support. And I would say that
my initial problem with this, Madam Chair, is essentially turning almost all of Maui into an enterprise
zone, except for the Kaanapali area and the Wailea-Makena, which don't qualify because of the incomes
in the area are too high. There is ... and in this resolution there are no County incentives included.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: There are incentives, Councilmember Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: There are County incentives?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: What I meant was there no real property tax exemptions or credits in the resolution but
there are County incentives.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And could you go through those, Ms. Araki-Regan-MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Sure.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --if you will.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Okay. If you look on Page 3 of the proposed resolution it says, number 3, BE IT
RESOLVED by the County of Maui: 3. That the County incentives for the Greater Maui and West Maui
Enterprise Zones shall include, and it's no different from the other two enterprise zones. Priority
considerations for Economic Development Grants, waiver of building permit fees, and c. priority
processing of land use applications and permits. And basically, the third full paragraph as well as the
fourth full paragraph on Page 2 of the resolution, it says, WHEREAS project proposals submitted for
consideration for County Community Development Block Grant's (CDBG) funding that relate to
economic development programs in enterprise zones, if found eligible pursuant to applicable federal
regulations for CDBG, and in compliance with the submission requirements, shall be considered for
CDBG funding in the competitive application process.
Also, on the first two paragraphs on Page 3, it states, WHEREAS, the Department of Public Works and
Environmental Management has stated that it is in favor of providing building permit fee waivers and
providing priority permit processing, as enterprise zone incentives; and WHEREAS, the Planning
Department has stated that it is in favor of processing land use applications within sixty (60) days of
planning commission action, whenever possible, as enterprise zone incentives.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So really the only thing that we're giving up are building permit
fees, I mean, they might get priorities but other than that, it's just the building permit fees. And I do, I
note that ... what other kinds of incentives could the County, are these the only incentives that the
County has the choice of offering?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: As Mr. Smyth ...
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COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Besides property tax?
MR. SMYTH: Tax increment.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Oh, the tax increment. Sort oflike that Wailuku property tax abatement ordinance that
was passed. The Council could very well waive the incremental tax increase as a result of property
improvements made by the enterprise zone qualifying businesses.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But that's not included in this.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so, after an enterprise zone is established the Council can always go
back and amend it to add various incentives?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. You know, we did ask at the last meeting for a list of businesses
that this would affect and we didn't get that back. We just got a list of the types of businesses.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Actually, on my ... in my transmittal dated March 8th on the second transmittal there is
a list.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Of actual businesses?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Not the types?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: The actual list.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What page is that on? I'm looking at your March 8th transmittal which ..

MS. ARAKI-REGAN: There's two transmittals.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, these are the existing ones.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: All in the future. Oh, okay, please identify all eligible businesses.
CHAIR JOHNSON: But then Ms. Araki-Regan ...
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'd like to know who we're giving a pass on taxes to, you know, because
it includes manufacturing, distribution ... And since the areas that you're asking for are so broad, I
would hope that ... Let me ask you a few questions just based on the types. Manufacturing could be
any manufacturing whatsoever. Wholesaling and distribution that would mean an ongoing company that
is currently ... Wholesaling what? Anything?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Anything.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Or distributing anything. Like Maui Soda is a distributor of a long time
company, a very successful company. And so if they grow their employees by 10 percent, they're
eligible for this tax break.
MR. SMYTH: IfI might, Council woman.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. SMYTH: I think two things apply to distributors and wholesalers on that sort of thing. If they're
exporting off the island or out-of-state, they don't pay general excise tax anyway. And many of them do
whether it's to Asia or to the mainland.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: But they pay income tax.
MR. SMYTH: But they pay income tax. And the other thing is that they must do more than 50 percent of their
business at the wholesale level, so they're also a retailer such as a bakery which makes bread for the
hotel but also sells doughnuts over the counter. More than 50 percent of their income has to come from
the wholesale activity or none of it counts. So there's fairly stringent requirements for these sort of
things. Retail is out. Generally service businesses are out, tourism generally is out.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Smyth, I have the list right here so if I could just go down the list.
There are a lot of wholesaling and distribution companies that have been in business for a long time that
this will apply to. So, that's why I wanted to know, Madam Chair, what businesses would be eligible for
this? And, you know, it seems to me that we're going beyond the scope here by adding such a large
enterprise zone. The real purpose and intent of this is to encourage the development of businesses in
economically depressed areas, i.e. the areas that are designated potentially for this program the residents
all have incomes or at least 80 percent of them have incomes below ... what is it, 100 percent?
CHAIR JOHNSON: The threshold is in the first part of the resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So it's the low income residents that make these areas eligible.
MR. SMYTH: As you stated it's the only data available.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes. But yet, it's the businesses who are going to benefit from it. So, I
would like to see that the businesses who are benefiting are businesses like agriculture, high tech, these
are the businesses that we want to flourish here in Maui County that we're trying to diversify our
economy with rather than just give a benefit to businesses who are going to qualify just because they
happen to be in a zone and they're already flourishing businesses.
MR. SMYTH: But they have great difficulty in growing 10 percent a year.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: They do?
MR. SMYTH: Yes. Right now, 15 to 20 percent of the businesses, particularly the larger ones who have a
larger percentage do not make their growth requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Aviation or maritime repair and maintenance, does that mean that
it's aviation and maritime repair or maintenance?
MR. SMYTH: Yes, either fixing airplanes or helicopters or repairing boats.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And I see you have wind energy producers which, you know, on
the surface that sounds really like a good idea because it's an alternate energy. And I'm sure that the
wind farm going up in Maalaea is within this zone. And I know for a fact that it's going to be a highly
profitable business. So, you know, I have a hard time giving income tax breaks to highly profitable
businesses.
MR. SMYTH: We found that alternative energy businesses are really unable to grow their work force. If they
have ten windmills now they have ten windmills ten years from there.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MR. SMYTH: And so we've ... there's pending legislation at the Legislature right now that would add a wide
list of other alternative energy sources such as geo-thermal and in hydro and in other kinds and we have
commented in our testimony that they have great difficulty in growing their work force because the
things they do are fixed. Once they build it, that's it, you know, they can't easily add on. Now, the
wind farm could add some more windmills, I suppose, but not economically. So we don't think that
very many of those, the reason they're in the wrong place, they're not in an enterprise zone or that they
would have difficulty meeting the income growth, I'm sorry, the work force growth criteria. But I
expect some may still attempt to do it but we don't think there will be a large number, unfortunately,
because that is an area that we are encouraging businesses to participate in.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. I think that answers most of my questions for now, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any additional questions on any, from any of the Members?
Councilmember Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Mr. Smyth, can you give me additional
information on the 250 current businesses that are participating in the EZ Program at this point? Your
comments had to do with the evaluation of programs. These 250 ... are these the only businesses that
remain after they went through a period of time as a participant under the program or had there been a
group of businesses that dropped off along the way?
MR. SMYTH: That's a good question. Thank you, Council member. I think ... I could categorize them in
three ways. As new zones were created, as would be the case here, businesses come in and join the
program. They've been there a long time but it was not in the zone.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right.
MR. SMYTH: So that's one group of them. And we haven't added any new zones although we did make a
minor change to a Honolulu zone in 2001 for several years. So the growth that we've seen in the last
few years has largely been businesses in zones who finally have reached a point where they think, you
know, I can add 10 percent to my work force. I'm going to go ahead and take a chance on that. You
know they've reached that break point where it's okay to take that kind of a chance. We've had a
number of businesses because the first businesses were emolled in about 1993, I think, and so some of
them have finished their seven years clearly a number of years ago. But the program grew largely as a
consequence of going from a half a dozen zones to 19 zones. So many of those are more recent and the
businesses are two, three, four, five years into their program. Every year we graduate a few businesses.
We expect as the bio-technology industry grows, for instance, and they come to Hawaii that they will
participate very effectively in the program because it offers a tax incentive for the business, for the
business unlike the investor tax credit that the State offers for bio-technology companies. This is
actually benefiting the business. The credits that we have in Act 221, which has been very well
publicized are for the investors in the company not for the company itself as it becomes profitable. And
that's a growing industry and we are adding work force there both in Honolulu and here particularly at
the Maui Tech Park. So if that area became an enterprise zone, we would see some growth there same
way with telecommunications and information technology or software development companies. Those
industry sectors are beginning to grow and so we expect to see more businesses participate there as well.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: The 250 businesses right now ...
MR. SMYTH: Two hundred fifty some of whom have graduated. That's the total number that have enjoined at
some point. Some have closed. Some have been sold to someone else and that sort of thing, so it' a
difficult number to say what's the count today of active businesses.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And do you have and idea of the breakdown in terms of out of that whatever
that number is the percentage that are ag related?
MR. SMYTH: The last time we had 56 I believe ag businesses statewide.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Fifty-six. And your largest company in terms of employees?
MR. SMYTH: It's probably going to be Gannett, you know, the publisher that publishes The Honolulu
Advertiser because their printing operations, which is a limited liability company, that just runs the
printing operation, it's a manufacturing operation, it's the newspaper, writers and stuff.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I think his question was largest agricultural company.
MR. SMYTH: Oh, agricultural company?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That's okay.
MR. SMYTH: Oh, I'm sorry. The largest agricultural company would be Mr. Jefts' on both Molokai and Oahu
and the Aloun farms at Ewa, Oahu.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Have an idea of how many employees?
MR. SMYTH: About 125 at the Aloun farms and I don't know the combination of Jefts' numbers exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MR. SMYTH: He was an early participant on Molokai and then when he expanded to Ewa, Oahu, that was also
in the enterprise zone.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And then my last question is, you know, should this Senate Bill
pass those businesses that are currently participating with the EZ Program would they then now become
eligible to participate in this new added benefit?
MR. SMYTH: Yes, that's correct. Suppose you had Ms. Rasmussen's farm who is already a member and when
this came in and for some reason she had to layoff some employees, some people resigned, went to do
something else ... (end of tape, start 2B @ 3:22 p.rn.). .. in an earlier report she might not have made
the necessary job growth but her revenue growth would have been adequate then she would qualify.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MR. SMYTH: Because we do it on a year-by-year basis. If you don't qualify in one year, that's okay. Come
back next year. You're still in the program for seven years. It's a very flexible program.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any further questions? Councilmember Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You were about to tell us about Gannett. What other manufacturing type
companies are there?
MR. SMYTH: I don't know that we've actually counted the manufacturing companies because the Legislature
was interested in the agricultural count as well so we were more precise about that. We don't have any
large manufacturers. We don't have any plantations or other ... you know, sugar, pineapple or other
large agricultural operations. So most of the other manufacturers are small mom and pop food
processors and that sort of thing because food processors can be manufacturing rather than agricultural.
A noodle factory or something, for instance, would qualifY. But Hawaii has the least manufacturing
defined very technically of any state so we have a very small manufacturing base as it's defined in the
normal way we count things. But it's an area that we would encourage growth because that gives you
the value added from that. I would also comment that it was mentioned that the list of businesses that
we've discussed is kind of eclectic, I think, perhaps would be a good way to describe it. Where did that
list come from? We started out with everybody in the very first legislation that passed all businesses if
you were in the zone would be eligible - retailers, everybody. The retailers immediately said, wait a
minute, I don't want to compete against the fellow down the street who is in the zone, I'm not and he
gets a 4 percent break and my margin is only 2 percent. That wouldn't work. So retailing was
immediately taken out. The Legislature heard that and took it out, and then we gradually worked down
through a series of Administration and legislative efforts to cut back to primarily half percent general
excise payers, that is, wholesalers, farmers, distributors, and the technology companies because that was
an area the State was spending money on to attract, such as bio-tech, information technology and
telecommunications. You may see one of their disease management. That's avery, very good business
with high paid jobs that work with people with diabetes and post cardiac. It's a call center operation but
it's not a call center like you'd ever see one. Those were put in one at a time as was wind farms through
efforts of the industry to say, hey, we're doing a good thing and we say, yes, that's a good thing. We
support that and it was added to the list. So the list was shrunk down to a small size and then gradually
one at a time built back up.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So is there a chance that this bill could be broaden at any time to include
people other than ag?
MR. SMYTH: I think it could be. Obviously, once some of the other business categories see that and see that
it's working if they can show to the legislator's satisfaction that they have difficulty making their work
force growth numbers whether it's because of lack of work force or because of steadiness of the jobs
both of which apply in agriculture, I suppose some might try to do that but it would take a legislative
change to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: During this session, I mean.
MR. SMYTH: No, I don't think it will happen during this session. This concept for the farmers has been alive
for two and a half years and there's never been anyone trying to add themselves to that particular break.
And we also, of course, have the force majeure situation, which definitely apply to farmers, and we're
seeing this now with the flooding that's going on.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, because it's not that difficult to grow your gross revenue by two
percent. I mean, that's a drop in the bucket. So I just want to make sure that it only applies to ago And
while I'm not thrilled to death to give HC&S any kind of tax break as far as income tax, I suppose as
long as they stay viable then we should be happy I guess that they're getting a break. But my concern
mainly was that we would be giving highly profitable companies a break, an income tax break when
we're not giving any breaks to the low income people that are allowing them to qualifY for these zones.
So ... those are all my questions.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Councilmember Carroll, did you have any questions at all at this
time?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, I'm very familiar with the program from the very beginning up to now
and I'm satisfied with it. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much. Seeing no further questions at this point, the Chair's
recommendation would be to move to adopt the proposed resolution entitled "NOMINATING
ADDITIONAL AREAS ON MAUl FOR DESIGNATION AS ENTERPRISE ZONES".
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Second.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So it's been moved by Councilmember Mateo, seconded by Councilmember Anderson.
Members, and this would also include, and just for the record, this is the revised resolution that we're
looking at dated November 1st, 2005. Just so that we're all clear about that. And this would also
include the filing of the communication without objection. Members, are there any ... is there any
discussion on this? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you. I'm going to vote in favor of this with reservations,
Madam Chair, because I don't like to make a less than informed decision. And as we had asked some
time ago for a list of the businesses that would be eligible within these zones and we didn't get it, I have
strong reservations. But I am fully in support of this in its applicability to the farmers, specifically the
small farmers. And so I will vote in favor of this. But as I said, I don't like to be giving breaks to
people that I don't know who they are. You know what I'm saying. We have no extra employees to hire
in Maui County. And if we did, there would be no place for them to live. So I don't see this being a
program that's going to allow companies to employ more people, more low income people, which is
really the purpose and intent of this program. And that's why I thought it was important to see what
companies that this program is going to benefit because you know I understand Mr. Smyth is saying that
it's difficult to grow, say the wind farm, they're going to open with the number of employees they need
to run the farm. So I'm happy to hear that they're not going to be eligible for this because I do know
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that they're going to be very profitable from the day they open. And I don't think that's the purpose of
these enterprise zones. And so that's why I have reservations. I wish we had gotten that list we
requested because it's very difficult to know who's going to benefit from this other than the farmers. So
that's why I'm voting with reservations.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair appreciates that. I think that when I initially read the question perhaps it
was me that misunderstood what the actual question was because I thought what categories or what
classifications of business were because I think as Mr. Smyth had indicated, I didn't anticipate that we
would be going through every business in these enterprise zones in Maui County because I didn't
believe we would be able to certify who was eligible and who was not eligible based on certain criteria.
So I would have no knowledge of that until they actually applied and their eligibility was determined.
So when Ms. Araki-Regan completed that section I told her what I believed you had meant by that
question, and obviously was not the correct interpretation so the Chair apologizes for making that
interpretation.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, Madam Chair, when you asked if we were ready to bring this
forward two weeks ago, I said we still haven't received any of the information we asked for back in
November. And I asked that the Committee Analyst read the minutes, it's very clear in the minutes what
we requested. And I don't think it would have been that difficult. We have many directories that you
could have gone to, to see who the manufacturing and distribution type companies are that this would
benefit. So, that's why I'm disappointed and I'll just leave it at that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And once again, that was the Chair's interpretation after I went over with staff what the
question was and I thought I had a clear understanding but the Chair apologizes. Is there any other
discussion on the measure? First of all, before we take a vote, I would like to say I appreciate the
support that we have received from the State in this particular endeavor. I think it's been really
educational because many of these programs we're not aware of in Maui County and I especially want
to thank the farmers who did come you know because I think that from my perspective we need to do
everything we can to support particularly the small farmers because we are under increasing competition
on a global level and also with increasing cost we have very, very little leeway even when we're
competing with items that are sold at our grocery stores. When you make a choice between buying Kula
strawberries or buying strawberries that are imported from Chile many times the household is going to
make decision based on what the cost is. And as was stated, there's really a lack of, I guess, incentive or
maybe even a lack of competitive edge on the part of our County businesses trying to struggle against all
of these global markets.
So I really want to thank Ms. Araki-Regan and Mr. Yamamura too for educating us about this, and also
for staff for working to put together the information. I would offer the opportunity for anyone to learn
more about the program because I think part of what we do in this committee is also to educate people
about opportunities and so many times government is always criticized for not doing proactive things. I
think that this is one example where the Administration and the Council are working together to at least
try to offer opportunity. And as was mentioned by one of the testifiers, it's just one of the things that we
have. There's a lot more that we could do to help support and particularly, I agree with farming because
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we could feed all of the Hawaiian Islands, if we are able to help promote Maui's agriculture and also
support agriculture in general, and keep all these multi-million dollar residences from driving up the cost
of ag land and the cost of operation. So, I really thank you and thank you, Members, and I totally
understand if you have reservations, Ms. Anderson. Thank you. The Chair will now call for the
question. All those in favor please signify by saying aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And there are no nays.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Mateo, Anderson, and Carroll, and
Chair Johnson.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Tavares.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPT REVISED RESOLUTION AND FILE COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Members. I really appreciate your attendance today and I sincerely
appreciate the attendance of the farming community as well. And with that, this meeting is adjourned.

ADJOURN: 3:37 p.m.
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